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Approved May 15, 2019 

Casco Township Annual Meeting of Planning Commission and Board 

April 6, 2019 9 AM 

The meeting was called to order at 9:06 AM. 

There were 16 people present including:  PC Chairman Dave Campbell, Vice Chair Dian Liepe, Secretary 

Lou Adamson, ZBA Representative Dave Hughes, PC members Dan Fleming and Greg Knisley, Supervisor 

Allan Overhiser, Clerk Cheri Brenner, Trustee Paul Macyauski, ZA Tasha Smalley, Casco Citizens John and 

Susan Barker, John Fisher, Debbie and John Weaver and Recording Secretary Janet Chambers. 

Chairman Campbell reviewed the agenda. 

Paul Macyauski addressed his new position as Short-Term Rental Compliance Administrator.  He said 

that Kathy Stanton has been a great help with STRs.  Macyauski has talked with agents representing 

STRs from South Haven.  Inspections have begun.  They are getting on top of the inspection process 

before guests arrive in the summer.  They have done 15 inspections so far and expect to do another 12 

next Thursday.  Kathy has broken the township into different sections, and they are approaching it by 

section.  SHAES appreciates that they are getting started.  Macyauski will follow up 30 days later when 

he finds violations.  SHAES determines what qualifies as a bedroom, and if SHAES says it is 2 bedrooms, 

but is advertised as 3, they will be told to change the advertisement.  Stanton has 8 steps to register as a 

STR on the website. 

Macyauski said they are working on tweaking Host Compliance 24/7 call service.  It is a $1,000 option 

and was not as responsive as hoped, but Macyauski and Stanton are working on testing Host 

Compliance’s response to complaints.  There are approximately 5 or 6 new registered STRs and a couple 

have dropped off.  There are 78 registered voters so far this year. 

John Barkley said last year Host Compliance did not work for a total of approximately 5 weeks and it was 

very frustrating.  He asked that testing of the system be done on a periodicity basis.   

Macyauski said they are working on a testing plan. 

Chairman Campbell asked if applications are publicly available. 

Zoning Administrator Smalley said everything, except for attorney business, is publicly available. 

John Barkley asked if the township is getting feedback from Officer Kurt Katje concerning whether he 

can keep up with the STR season.  Barkley would like Casco to keep on top of whether he is under water 

with STR season. 

Supervisor Overhiser said he has not heard anything from Officer Katje about it.  It is very busy for 

Officer Katje when he returns from a day off or training.  That is a normal issue with a 40-hour person.  

Supervisor Overhiser added it is important residents are aware of all Officer Katje does when it is time to 

renew the millage. 

John Barkley added, Officer Katje is doing a great job, Barkley just wishes we had another. 

Supervisor Overhiser added Casco does have access to another officer when Officer Katje is off duty. 
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Discussion ensued about Coastal Planning.   Chairman Campbell said year ago there was talk about an 

overlay zone.  Supervisor Overhiser said there is a chance to partner with the City of South Haven to 

access some coastal planning.  Casco is going to participate to see if this is helpful.   

Supervisor Overhiser said another thing he has been working on is blight.  ZA Smalley and Alfred 

Ellingsen are working on that.   It varies from piles of wood to real problems.  Some vacant lots are used 

for piles of junk.   

ZA Smalley said once they begin working on blight, they must keep the momentum going for it to work. 

Chairman Campbell asked about the transition to the unified water and sewer with the City of South 

Haven.   

Supervisor Overhiser said the City has been busy because other issues and hopes to have more 

information later.  The merge to SHAWSA is a favorable financial situation and Casco may be looking at 

paying the township back.  Growth is still an important driver to paying the debt back.   

Chairman Campbell asked about erosion issues in parts of Glenn Shores and issues in Miami Park.  There 

is Coastal Planning discussion.  What are we doing in the short-term?  Will erosion affect the tax base? 

Supervisor Overhiser said as far as the Board of Review, there is no way to value property based on 

erosion.  Tax assessment is done as a historical look back.  In two years, if the market continually drops 

off, property owners may see some relief. 

Discussion ensued about erosion and inadequate drainage and a meeting about Miami Park’s issues.  

There is some saturation that occurs because of inadequate drainage.  There needs to be more water 

flow off the park, into county drains.  They agree with looking at redirecting rather than more 

downspouts.   

Supervisor Overhiser gets drain calls almost every day.  Tiles are failing on 109th.  There are issues on 

60th Street.   

Knisley said they need to address properties being developed and flooding onto others. 

Zoning Administrator Smalley said flooding neighboring properties should be handled at the 

construction phase.  It needs to be in the Ordinances that you cannot flood neighbors.  This needs to be 

discussed moving forward.  It needs to be in the ordinance that draining onto neighbors is prohibited, 

Supervisor Overhiser said with ditching in small subdivisions, people are putting in drains and covering 

the ditches.   

Knisley agreed it needs to be in the ordinances because once the building is there it is too late. 

Overhiser said growth brings problems to the drainage service.  Ideally if an area is going to be 

developed it would be set up as one big drainage plan.  The problem is where it is developed one lot at a 

time. 

Discussion went to shoreline and the affect one property has on the next.  In the grand scheme of things 

anything you do to protect erosion on your property will affect the coastline and neighbors.  Every 

community must take charge of their coastline.  You cannot allow everybody to build right up to the 

bluff.  It will affect others.  If the DEQ has a required setback, it does not mean Casco should allow 
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building right up to the line.  If someone builds too close and erosion threatens their home, they want to 

put in a seawall and are told no.  A seawall would threaten the neighbors around them. 

John Barkley suggested a broad questionnaire to find out what the needs of the community are.  What 

areas are covered by cities, what is not.   

ZA Smalley said there should be something in the Master Plan regarding the coast.  The DEQ wants a 65’ 

setback.  In some cases, applicants want a variance from the DEQ’s 65’ and are told to request a front 

yard setback from the road.  Then if the city won’t give you a front yard setback, the DEQ will grant a 

variance from the water setback.   

Supervisor Overhiser said the goal of Coastal Planning will be to find best practices. 

Fleming said part of the discussion should be the bluff has been caving off since the 18 and 19 hundreds.  

You can try to keep the water off and keep it as dry as possible, but the lake is working and going to 

undermine the bluff.  This is not to say we should do nothing, but the bluff will keep caving off no matter 

what we do. 

Zoning Administrator Tasha Smalley said she has been busy since starting in January.  She has had 4 site 

plans and 2 ZBA meetings.  Casco is busier than she had anticipated.  Smalley passed her ZA class and is 

recertified.   

Campbell and Smalley spoke to Municode.  Ordinances and amendments have been given to Municode 

and they are working on getting it written in their format.  Eventually, people will be able to access it 

interactively with searches and fully linked table of contents.  Currently it is available in PDF format 

waiting for them to get it completed.  Once completed, it will be kept codified with updates worked into 

the book.  Instead of a change log, amendments will be worked into the text with dates of the changes 

in with the text also. 

The purpose off adding affective dates is because of grandfathering laws.  As a person enforcing the 

ordinance, Smalley will need to know the date an ordinance came into effect in order to determine if 

they are grandfathered.   

Discussion continued concerning the Municode service.  Supervisor Overhiser said when a change is 

done to one section of the ordinance, it can greatly impact another section of the ordinance.  Municode 

will make the changes and send new pages to keep books up to date in hard copies that are issued to 

commissioners, ZBA and Trustees.  Online copies will be available for residents to use, print, or whatever 

they want. 

A class could be made available for those who wish to learn how to use the online version of Municode.   

A short break was taken from 10:20 until 10:30. 

Discussion ensued on the Master Plan.  Chairman Campbell read a couple of highlighted items in 

Chapter 10 (Attachment #1) of The Township Guide to Planning and Zoning. 

Chairman Campbell said a survey was done for the 2005 Master Plan getting input from the township.  

When doing the 2012 Master Plan there was no survey done.  There were 3 or 4 open forums held while 

doing the 2012 Master Plan.  There is a summary of the 2005 survey in the Master Plan. 
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Chairman Campbell shared a copy of the Solon Township questionnaire (Attachment #2). 

The results of a Henniker, New Hampshire survey (Attachment #3) 

http://www.henniker.org/general/page/survey-results-master-planDemographics was distributed by 

Chairman Campbell and he broke attendees of the meeting into groups of 3 or 4.  Each group to discuss 

a different section of the Henniker survey.  He instructed the groups to discuss what they would like 

included in the Casco survey. 

Discussion topics for the groups were summarized on poster sheets:  

• Demographics (Attachment #4) 

• Services and Economics (Attachment #5) 

• Recreation (Attachment #6)        

• Township Issues (Attachment #7)  

• Township Services (Attachment #8) 

Each group reviewed their results.  Discussion ensued about who should be included in the survey such 

as homeowners, renters, rental owners, registered voters and/or taxpayers. 

The group on Conservation and Recreation thought the bike trail was important.  The township owns 40 

acres that they might be able to do something with. 

Some items under Township services are shared with the City such as AlVan.     

People felt the bike trail, a walkable beach and access to the beach was important 

Casco is a general law township.  The State and County has responsibilities that Casco depends on.  

Proximity to South Haven allows Casco to share resources such as SHAES, water and sewer, grocery and 

gas, wellness center etc.  Zoning and recreation are provided by Casco. 

Next generation access to employment that existed is not there today.  Our future depends on the 

Health of the City of South Haven.   

Lakeshore access at the Nature Preserve and 1st Avenue beach access are important.  Prioritizing road 

management is important.  Managing access to the Lakeshore, both public and private is a priority. 

Discussion continued on how to distribute the survey and who should receive it.  Community meetings 

or open houses are one way to get input. 

Discussion included the possibility of having agendas published or on the internet.  Some residents may 

not be interest in every aspect of the Master Plan but might want only to attend when specific topics are 

being discussed.  Getting the agenda determined in advance could be difficult.  He stated he gets the 

agenda to commissioners by Friday night before a meeting it could be posted to the website the agenda 

would be sent to PC members. 

It was suggested that names be included on the survey to prevent people from filling out duplicate 

forms. 

ZA Smalley said when it is decided to start on the Master Plan, she will need to notify neighboring 

communities of the fact that Casco is working on the Master Plan. 

http://www.henniker.org/general/page/survey-results-master-planDemographics
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The option of having copies of the survey available in the township hall during an election was brought 

up. (Next elections May, possibly August and November). 

Some homes would have more than one person with different input means multiple surveys might need 

to be sent.   

Supervisor Overhiser said while a survey is important to avoid the appearance no matter ow many times 

a survey is sent out, they are accused of doing the work in the back room.  He also said the survey 

should be structured in a way to get good use out of it.  One issue is sometimes a citizen who shows up 

at one meeting is heard more than the one who is at 10 meetings.  The meetings should give people a 

chance to be heard and then cut off.  Don’t give people time to filibuster.     

ZA Smalley said shoreline protection needs to get into the Master Plan. 

The meeting was adjourned at 12:05. 

Attachment #1:  A Township Guide to Planning and Zoning, Chapter 10 Master Plan (pages 95-116) 

Attachment #2:  Solon Township questionnaire 

Attachment #3:  Henniker, NH survey 

Attachment #4:  Demographics poster 

Attachment #5:  Services and Economics poster 

Attachment #6:  Recreation poster 

Attachment #7:  Township Issues poster 

Attachment #8:  Township Services poster 

 

 

Minutes prepared by Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary 
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